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Abstract: 
In recent years there has been controversy concerning the contribution 
of the formal, on-campus component of preservice teacher education 
(propositional knowledge) to learning to teach effectively (intelligent 
practice). It is commonly said that ëbeginning teachers learn from 
experienceí yet the exact nature of this learning process continues to 
elude explicit definition. It is unclear to what degree the 
propositional knowledge informs (or is informed by) the developing 
practical knowledge or procedural knowledge of the beginning teacher, 
if at all.

This presentation reports the findings of an investigation into the 
genesis and development of the knowledge base of beginning teachers, 
through investigation of the view that propositional knowledge becomes 
procedural knowledge through authentic practice.

Two student teachers participate in a longitudinal study tracing the 
development of their practical knowledge through preservice teacher 
education and their first year of teaching. The study suggests that the 
practical experiences of preservice are artificial and inadequate 
resulting in the student teachers cloning the overt behaviours of ëmore 
knowledgeable othersí. Confused by the difficulties of relating theory 
to practice, the beginning teachers remain locked into apprenticeships 
of observation and by-pass their pedagogical knowledge for less valid 
and less effective alternatives which they perceive will ensure 
survival.

The researcher proposes that if the goal of teacher education is to 
prepare intelligent practitioners who actively engage in knowledge 
transforming in their classrooms, then student teachers must be 
provided with the opportunities to interpret, model, reflect upon, and 
engage in critical discourse on, the thinking and intentions which 
drive intelligent practice.

Background:



During preservice teacher education there appears to exist only a 
tenuous link between propositional and procedural knowledge (Anderson & 
Armbruster, 1990; Bolin, 1988; Calderhead & Robson, 1991; Clark, 1990; 
Clarke & Lampert, 1986; Cole, 1989; Goodman, 1988; Grossman & Richert, 
1988; Tisher, 1987; and, Peterson etal., 1990).

Contrary to expectations this link weakens rather than strengthens upon 
graduation and subsequent appointment to teaching (Russell, 1989).

Under the pressures of time and the curriculum constraints of the 
practicum, student teachers often appear to resort to 'doing what comes 
naturally, teaching how they were taught, as they observe or as "seems" 
appropriate' with little reference to theoretical principles guiding 
their action (Bolin, 1988; Cole, 1989; Hall & Baker, 1984; Price, 1989; 
Turney, 1988; Zeichner, 1986).

In the absence of strategies that facilitate links between 
propositional and developing procedural knowledge, student teachers 
allow short term survival strategies to determine their classroom 
practice, they have little choice but to clone their teaching practice 
on the observable behaviours of their supervising teachers, university 
lecturers or past school teachers.

Through design or misadventure teacher preparation programs have 
divorced, in the minds of students and teachers, formal on-campus 
knowledge bases and the teaching practice of the classroom and thus, 
may well contribute to the repeated excavation of the chasm between 
propositional and procedural knowledge - 'knowing what' and 'knowing 
how' (Brown et al., 1989).

Explicit linkages between propositional and procedural knowledge are 
vital to ensure beginning teachers develop as effective and intelligent 
practitioners rather than 'clones' of their supervising teachers, 
university lecturers or their own former teachers. 

The dilemma for teacher education is to bridge the gulf between 
learning and doing, between thinking and practice, and thereby 
facilitate the pre-service students' ability to link the propositional 
knowledge from their university based courses and the procedural 
knowledge of their developing classroom practice. 

Student teachers need to be exposed to the cognition and reasoning 
behind the actions of the ëmore knowledgeable othersí if they are to 
become intelligent practitioners empowered with necessary propositional 
and procedural knowledge of teaching and teachers.

The more recent literature, in particular, that recently supporting the 
press for cognitive apprenticeship approaches, proposes that 



intelligent action and expertise are only achievable when practice is 
authentically situated (Anderson & Armbruster, 1990; Carter & Doyle, 
1989; Clark, 1990; Clarke & Lampert, 1986; and, Ryan, 1992).

This study investigates what knowledge informs the classroom practice 
of two beginning teachers and the genesis of this knowledge. The study 
is concerned with identifying the processes involved in learning to 
teach through making explicit the cognition guiding the learning and 
teaching practice of the beginning teachers. In so doing the study 
seeks to determine if beginning teachers who are engaged in authentic 
practice in their initial year of teaching are successfully referencing 
their teaching practice to their propositional knowledge bases.

Research Question:

To what extent does the propositional knowledge of the beginning 
teacher become procedural through engagement in authentic practice?

Research Design

This study seeks to reveal the thinking behind the classroom action of 
beginning teachers during their practicum and initial teaching year, 
and so establish the contribution propositional knowledge makes to 

their developing procedural knowledge. As such the most appropriate 
research design was judged to be of a longitudinal, comparative nature. 

Participants

The participants of this study are two first year teachers Clare and 
John, who were randomly selected from an end-on Graduate Education 
course. 

On completion of the graduate course the participants were employed as 
full time teachers: Clare as an English/Social Education teacher at a 
small rural secondary school, and John as the Chinese teacher at a 
coastal provincial secondary school with responsibilities for the 
instruction of students in Chinese at a number of nearby schools.

Data Collection

The longitudinal and comparative nature of this study demands data 
collection methods which allow the teachers to articulate their 
personal foundations and constructions of effective teaching at a 
number of intervals throughout the study period, and for the subsequent 
data to be compared through ongoing analysis.



Stimulated Recall Interviews involve a range of interview techniques 
which aim to gain access to the teacher's thoughts during classroom 
practice with the understanding that overt behaviours are best 
understood in terms of the cognitive processes and states that precede 
and accompany them (Marland & Osborne, 1990). 

The teachers of this study participate in four stimulated recall 
interviews during their preservice practicums and their initial 
teaching year. Video tapes of classroom lessons are viewed as soon as 
possible after the and follow the convention of Nespor (1985) being 
unstructured, enabling both the interviewer and the teacher to stop the 
video at any point to comment on, or question the thinking the teacher 
was engaged in during lesson segments. 

Teachers' responses to the interview were audio taped and subsequently 
transcribed and coded according to each of the teacher's statements or 
"significant thought units" following the convention of Marland (1984) 
with categories being empirically derived from the data. 

Teachers' Personal Journals have been used by researchers predominantly 
in relation to teachers' thinking and decision making with regard to 
planning (Clark & Peterson, 1986:259) and have also been utilised in 
the form of dialogue journals in pre-service teacher education courses 
(Zeichner & Liston, 1987; Bolin 1988; 1989).

The participants maintained their journals for the duration of the 
study and were encouraged to record any thoughts, beliefs and ideas 
they engaged in while planning, or upon reflection on their 
interactions in their classrooms and schools.

Data Analysis

Central to the analysis of stimulated recall interview transcripts and 
the personal journal transcripts is the identification and 
categorisation of data. The present study is informed by the 
conventions set by Marland (1984), and Diamond (1985) with categories 
being empirically derived from the data. Upon categorisation the number 
of ëthoughts' in each category are tallied and subject to further 
statistical analysis between subjects and over time utilising the 
Textbase Alpha analysis program.

Results

Summary of Preservice Results

The preservice results provide interesting insights into the many 
constraints student teachers perceive to be in operation during their 



practicum experience, and into the thinking which guides the action of 
student teachers in their practicum classrooms. Although, as would be 
expected, there are inherent differences in each of the participants' 
data the analyses reveals several trends common to both John and Clare. 
These are noted below supported by examples from the participants 
transcripts.

1. Participants demonstrate an overriding concern with classroom 
management, survival and getting through the prescribed content in the 
time allowed.

This other group was really starting to play up at this stage, and I 
thought that if I let it go any further then they are just going to be 
totally out of hand (Clare).
Its a challenge to see how much content we could squeeze in one lesson 
(Clare).

2. Participants engage in 'knee jerk' responses to these constraints 
which lead student teachers to adopt teaching practices off the 'top of 
their heads', modelling the overt behaviour of the supervising teacher 
or utilising university lecturers helpful hints;

A lot of what I do in the classroom, planned and unplanned, is gut 
instinct (John).
You reform back to the teacher's ways just to get the work done so that 
it's not a total riot (Clare).

3. Participants reflect a difficulty with identifying the links between 
university on-campus courses and practicum although student teachers 
are confident their theoretical knowledge base will be relevant when 
they graduate and get their 'own class';

What we are taught at university is a little idealistic for this 
environment (Clare).
You cannot set in practice the theories and styles of teaching that 
inspire you so much at college. You cannot possibly get to the real 
stuff until you have your own class and can create your own learning 
environment (Clare).
If I had to do something different, why would I because I've not seen 
anything different. I've had no exposure to anything different.....All 
I have is the style I've picked up along the way (John).

4. Participants view the practicum as artificial, superficial and of 
questionable value rather than as an authentic teaching and learning 
experience.

There is an already established system in place, it can't change for me 
so I have to bend to fit the system (John).
The time is too short and the situation too superficial to become a 
real part of the teaching profession in the prac school (Clare).



Summary of First Year Teaching Results
The data reveal that John and Clare, engaged in the authentic practice 
of their first year of teaching, continue to experience constraints 
which hinder the transformation of propositional knowledge into the 
procedural knowledge of effective practice. Although the findings of 
the investigation during the participantsí first year of teaching are 
more disparate in nature than earlier data analysis, common trends do 
emerge:

1. Participants continue to adopt survival strategies in an effort to 
meet the many at times conflicting demands of classroom practice;

Over the whole year I'd say basically survival to start with and then I 
suppose as the year went through and I developed a little bit more 
confidence in how I could actually get to the kids. (Clare 4:7-10)
What causes the most stress is that you're trying to develop all these 
units yourself and put it all together but at the same time I'm putting 
together the school magazine,...and I've got to rewrite the senior 
geography program, I've got to organise a field trip, you know things 
like that they just dump on you (Clare 238-245).
I don't know, day by day I tried to work out what the hell was going 
on, because I didn't know, I had no idea. (Clare 4:364-366)
To a certain extent [  ] and I are barely keeping our heads above 
water. (John 2:665-678)
Sometimes I really don't know  what I'm doing as a teacher. So much of 
what I am doing is trial and error. I don't want it to be like that. If 
anything I want it to be trial and success (John, 215-217)

2. Participants report of the increased presence of constraints which 
militate against the application of propositional knowledge and the 
subsequent development of personal procedural knowledge;

I think you could just do so much if you had the time but this first 
year stuff you don't, you just don't. (Clare 1:69-70)
It's not for want of trying, but there always seems to be something to 
do. (John 245-246)

3. Participants classroom practice reflects a reliance on instinct, 
trial and error and learning from a very narrow experience base (often 
in response to student misbehaviour), in the absence of any formal 
support structures provided by more knowledgable others;

Everything (almost) I did was from instinct.  I believe I'm a naturally 
good teacher. (John 263-264)
No I'm making the whole thing up as I go. Everything that I am doing, 
I've got a programme but the, as I said before, Curriculum Master said 
just do what you like and so I started off, Oh what the hell am I 



going to do and it just comes over night what I'm going to do next. 
(Clare 3:524-528).
But I believe if you're a first year teacher you need a little bit more 
guidance than once a year someone coming into your classroom (John 
2:665-678).

4. Participants report of the unsuitability of their preservice 
practicum for developing an understanding of the rigorous nature of the 
authentic practice encountered in the first year of 'real' teaching;

Our three prac. sessions last year were totally irrelevant to our final 
assessment, sometimes even irrelevant to our teaching areas and had no 
impact on our teaching style or ability (John 236-239).
I think that there needs to be a much longer time where you actually 
experience teaching before you go into it because itís a rude shock 

once you get out (Clare 3:250-259).

When you observe other teachers teaching, I don't know if in prac it is 
very effective either because I think you are looking at them 
[supervising teacher] as the ideal teacher but they're not, and so 
everything that you do you think Oh, that's what I've got to do. Oh, 
that's what I've got to do  (Clare 3:240-248).

5. The propositional knowledge gained through preservice teacher 
education is viewed as a source of helpful technical hints rather than 
the theoretical basis of effective teaching and learning.

There's a lot of things that they've told us in theory that you do 
think about, things like how much interaction you have with the boys 
and how much interaction you have with the girls and what else are the 
other things - how you talk to them, you know be human, show them 
you've got a real side. Go in and surprise them you know on the odd 
occasion. Show them that you get angry. Show them that you get upset, 
you know that sort of thing. But all that comes naturally anyway, I 
think (Clare 1:60-68).
I keep thinking back to last year and how little support we received in 
[  ] methodology. There are some basic things which we could have been 
told about that we could have used this year (John, 126-130).

Discussion 

Results of preservice data analysis support the findings of previous 
research on practicums including:
- continued existence of 'apprenticeship practicums' (Dewey, 1904; 
Roth, 1989; Zeichner, 1986);
- 'modelling of student teachers' practice on the overt behaviours of 
their supervising teacher' (Baker et al., 1989; Bolin, 1988; Diamond, 
1988); and, 



- 'doing what comes naturally' (Bolin, 1988; Cole, 1989; Hall & Baker, 
1984; Price, 1989; Turney, 1988; Zeichner, 1988;).

In contrast to some findings of well known researchers ( Cole, 1989; 
Grossman & Richert, 1988; Price, 1985; Roth, 1989; Turney, 1988; 
Zeichner, 1988) the participants of this study do not perceive their 
practicum experience as the 'real world' of teaching. Rather both Clare 
and John perceive practicum as an artificial and unrealistic experience 
of teaching, from which they learn little, and they look to their first 
year of employment as an encounter with "real" teaching.  

During their first year of teaching the study reveals that rather than 
experiencing an absence of constraints, the participants continue to be 
subject to overwhelming, and at times conflicting influences upon their 
classroom practice. In response there remains an overwhelming tendency 
to adopt 'quick fix' survival strategies based on trial and error 
within a narrow experience, and which for the most part have no sound 
pedagogical basis.  

Even though a predominant influence in the day-to-day classroom 
practice of both Clare and John is attributed to experience - both John 
and Clare reveal that their 'learning from experience' is in essence 
modelling the past and recent behaviours of themselves and others 
without reference to or consideration of the educational implications 
of such practices. 

Conclusion

As first year teachers engaged in authentic practice, John and Clare 
remain locked into an apprenticeship of observation and consequently 
rely on modelling their practice on the overt behaviour of more 
knowledgeable others including 'teaching how they were taught'. In 
addition there remains an explicit distinction between the knowledge 
gained from pre-service teacher education - propositional knowledge, 
and that of effective classroom practice - procedural knowledge. 

The current pre-service teacher education system allows propositional 
knowledge to be encountered independent of its situation of use, and as 
a consequence contributes to the ever increasing gulf between 
propositional and procedural knowledge. During preservice students have 
the opportunity to model the overt behaviours and classroom practice of 
experts, but little opportunity to model the cognition and reasoning 
that drives expert practice.

Beginning teachers need to be provided with, or encouraged to develop, 
a means through which they can interpret, model and reflect upon, the 
thinking and intentions which drive expert practice rather than clone 



the overt behaviours alone. As demonstrated by Grossman (1989) and 
further supported by this study, experience (even authentic 
experience), does not alone provide the key to ëlearning to teach 
effectivelyí. Nor does authentic experience as represented in the 
initial year of teaching appear to contribute to the beginning teachers 
continued professional development as an effective, intelligent 
practitioner.

Although this study is based on the idiosyncratic experiences of two 
persons, evidence from previous studies shows that there is little 
reason to expect that the experiences of John and Clare, in their 
pre-service and first year of teaching, are atypical of beginning 
teachers. It is intended that the findings and conclusions of this 
study be viewed as suggestions which deserve consideration and the 
attention of further research. In particular the question arises; 

Why, after successfully completing a pre-service teacher education 
program that theoretically addresses many of the dilemmas Clare and 
John face daily, do the beginning teachers apparently by-pass their 
pedagogical knowledge for less valid and less effective alternatives?  

This presentation reports on part of the research conducted for my 
Master of Education (Honours) thesis. I wish to acknowledge the 
contribution and support received from my supervisor, Associate 
Professor Marilyn McMeniman in both the completion of the research and 
the preparation of this presentation.
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Appendix:Supporting Data Tables:

Table 1:. First Year of Teaching: Empirical Categories and Definitions 
of Stimulated Recall and Personal Journal Data.

Table 2.Stimulated Recall & Personal Journal Data:
Distribution of Comments by Category

Table 2 summarises the findings of the content analysis of the 
stimulated recall and personal journal data from the first year of 
teaching. Occurrence of categories is expressed as a frequency (f) for 
each participant and as a percentage (%) of each participant's total, 
in addition to overall totals (F), and percentage of overall totals 



(%). Code names were necessarily abbreviated to assist in the entering 
of data.

Table 3.CLARE: Stimulated Recall and Personal Journal Data: 
Verbatim Examples of each Category.

Table 4John - Stimulated Recall and Personal Journal Data:
 Verbatim Examples of each Category.


